Endotoxemia from NSAIDs-induced gut-leakage enhanced lupus characteristics in Fc gamma receptor IIb deficient lupus mice



A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science in Medical Microbiology Medical Microbiology,Interdisciplinary Program GRADUATE SCHOOL Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2020 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University เอนโดท็อกซินที่รั่วซึมจากลำไส้เนื่องจากการใช้ยาต้านอักเสบชนิดไม่ใช่สเตียรอยด์เร่งการแสดงออก ของลูปัสในหนูที่ขาด Fc gamma receptor IIb



วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรมหาบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาจุลชีววิทยาทางการแพทย์ สหสาขาวิชาจุลชีววิทยาทางการแพทย์ บัณฑิตวิทยาลัย จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2563 ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Thesis Title	Endotoxemia from NSAIDs-induced gut-leakage
	enhanced lupus characteristics in Fc gamma receptor IIb
	deficient lupus mice
Ву	Miss Thansita Bhunyakarnjanarat
Field of Study	Medical Microbiology
Thesis Advisor	Associate Professor ASADA LEELAHAVANICHKUL, M.D.,
	Ph.D.

Accepted by the GRADUATE SCHOOL, Chulalongkorn University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement for the Master of Science

		Dean of the GRADUATE SCHOOL
	(Associate Professor THUMNOON N	NHUJAK, Ph.D.)
THESIS COMMI	TTEE	
		Chairman
	(Professor NATTIYA HIRANKARN, M	.D., Ph.D.)
	4	Thesis Advisor
	(Associate Professor ASADA LEELA	HAVANICHKUL, M.D.,
	Ph.D.)	
	GHULALONGKORN UNIV	Examiner
	(Assistant Professor DIREKRIT CHIEV	WCHENGCHOL, M.D.,
	Ph.D.)	
		External Examiner
	(Assistant Professor Warangkana Pi	ichaiwong, M.D.)

ชันย์สิตา บุณยกาญจนารัตน์ : เอนโดท็อกซินที่รั่วซึมจากลำไส้เนื่องจากการใช้ยาต้านอักเสบ ชนิดไม่ใช่สเตียรอยด์เร่งการแสดงออกของลูปัสในหนูที่ขาด Fc gamma receptor IIb. (Endotoxemia from NSAIDs-induced gut-leakage enhanced lupus characteristics in Fc gamma receptor IIb deficient lupus mice) อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก : รศ. ดร.อัษฎาศ์ ลีฬ หวนิชกุล

้ยาต้านอักเสบชนิดไม่ใช่สเตียรอยด์ (NSAIDs) เป็นกลุ่มยาต้านอักเสบที่นิยมใช้เพื่อบรรเทา อาการปวด การใช้ยากลุ่มนี้ในขนาดสูงอาจทำให้เกิดความรุนแรงของโรคลูปัสมากขึ้นได้ เนื่องจากยาใน กลุ่มนี้สามารถทำให้เกิดการรั่วซึมของ endotoxin (ภาวะลำไส้รั่ว) ที่อยู่ในลำไส้เข้าสู่กระแสโลหิต (endotoxemia) ผู้วิจัยให้ยาอินโดเมทาซิน (25 มก./วัน) เป็นเวลา 7 วัน ในหนูลูปัสที่เกิดจากการขาด Fc gamma receptor IIb (FcgRIIb-/-) ที่อายุ 24 สัปดาห์ เทียบกับหนูปกติ (wild-type) ที่มีอายุเท่ากัน พบว่ายาอินโดเมทาซินที่เหนี่ยวนำให้เกิดภาวะลำไส้รั่วมีความรุนแรงสูงกว่าในหนู FcgRIIb-/- ซึ่งแสดงให้ เห็นโดยการบาดเจ็บในลำไส้ (ลักษณะทางพยาธิวิทยา immune-deposition และการหลั่งไซโตไคน์ใน เนื้อเยื่อลำไส้) ความรุนแรงของภาวะลำไส้รั่ว (FITC-dextran assay และระดับ endotoxin ในเลือด) และระดับไซโตไคน์ในเลือด นอกจากนี้การตอบสนองต่อระดับ endotoxin ที่สูงขึ้นในหนู FcgRIIb-/- ที่ ได้รับยาอินโดเมทาซินยังอาจจะมากกว่าหนูปกติ เนื่องจากเซลล์แมคโครฟาจที่ได้จากไขกระดูก (bone marrow-derived macrophages) ของหนู FcgRIIb-/- ไวต่อ endotoxin มากกว่าเซลล์แมคโครฟา จจากหนูปกติ โดย endotoxin ชักนำให้เกิดการแสดงออกของ activating-FcgRs (FcgRIII และ FcgRIV) และ inhibitory-FcgRllb ในเซลล์แมคโครฟาจจากหนูปกติ ในขณะที่เพิ่มการแสดงออกของ activating-FcgRs เพียงอย่างเดียว ในเซลล์แมคโครฟาจจากหนู FcgRllb-/- สรุปได้ว่า endotoxemia ที่เกิดจากการ ้รั่วของลำไส้มีความรุนแรงมากกว่าในหนู FcgRIIb-/- ที่ได้รับยา indomethacin เมื่อเทียบกับหนูปกติ เนื่องจากการผลิตไซโตไคน์ของเซลล์แมคโครฟาจจากหนู FcgRllb-/- เมื่อกระตุ้นด้วย endotoxin มีความ รุนแรงมากกว่าเซลล์แมคโครฟาจจากหนูปกติ ซึ่งอาจเนื่องมาจากการขาดการแสดงออกของ inhibitory-FcgRIIb ดังนั้นเป็นไปได้ว่าภาวะลำไส้รั่วจากการใช้ยา NSAIDs ในขนาดสูงอาจทำให้เกิดความรุนแรงของ โรคลูปัสที่มากขึ้นได้

สาขาวิชา จุลชีววิทยาทางการแพทย์ ปีการศึกษา 2563 ลายมือชื่อนิสิต ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก

6187154120 : MAJOR MEDICAL MICROBIOLOGY

KEYWORD: FcgRIIb deficient mice, systemic lupus erythematosus, NSAIDs-

enteropathy, gut leakage

Thansita Bhunyakarnjanarat : Endotoxemia from NSAIDs-induced gut-leakage enhanced lupus characteristics in Fc gamma receptor IIb deficient lupus mice. Advisor: Assoc. Prof. ASADA LEELAHAVANICHKUL, M.D., Ph.D.

High dose of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), the common analgesia, might induce lupus activity through NSAIDs-induced gastrointestinal permeability defect (gut leakage) that causes endotoxemia. Indomethacin (25 mg/day) was orally administered for 7 days in 24-week-old Fc gamma receptor IIb deficient (FcgRIIb-/-) mice, an asymptomatic lupus model, and age-matched wild-type (WT) mice. The severity of indomethacin-induced enteropathy in FcgRIIb-/- mice was higher than WT mice as demonstrated by intestinal injury (histology, immune-deposition and intestinal cytokines), gut leakage (FITC-dextran assay and endotoxemia) and serum cytokines. In addition, higher responses against endotoxemia in indomethacin-administered FcgRIIb-/- mice was also supported by the prominent responses of FcgRIIb-/- bone marrow-derived macrophages toward lipopolysaccharide (LPS) compared to WT macrophages. LPS induces the expression of both activating-FcgRs (FcgRIII and FcgRIV) and inhibitory-FcgRIIb in WT macrophages, while enhanced only activating *FcgRs* in FcgRIIb-/- mice cells. In conclusion, gut leakage-induced endotoxemia is more severe in NSAIDs-administered FcgRIIb-/- mice when compared with WT. Due to a lack of inhibitory FcgRIIb expression, cytokine production from FcgRIIb-/- macrophages were more prominent than the WT cells. Hence, lupus disease activation from NSAIDs-induced gut leakage is possible through NSAIDs enteropathy.

Field of Study:	Medical Microbiology	Student's Signature
Academic Year:	2020	Advisor's Signature

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author would like to express my sincere thanks to my thesis advisor, Associate Professor Asada Leelahavanichkul, MD, PhD, Medical Microbiology, Interdisciplinary Program, Graduate School, Chulalongkorn University for his invaluable help, constant encouragement, teaching and advice throughout the course of this research. this thesis would not have been completed without all the support that I have always received from his. In addition, I am grateful for others person for suggestions and all their help throughout the period of this research.



Thansita Bhunyakarnjanarat

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ABSTRACT (THAI)	iii
ABSTRACT (ENGLISH)	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	V
TABLE OF CONTENTS	vi
LIST OF TABLES	ix
LIST OF FIGURES	x
CHAPTER I	1
	1
CHAPTER II	5
OBJECTIVE	5
CHAPTER III	6
LITERATURE REVIEW	6
Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE)	6
The innate immunity	9
Fc gamma receptors and lupus mouse model	12
Gut leakage	15
Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and SLE	19
Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs)	22
NSAIDs-induced enteropathy	27
CHAPTER IV	29
METHODOLOGY	29

CHAPTER V
MATERIALS AND METHODS
Animals and Animal model
Gut permeability test
Blood collection and serum analysis
Organ collection for Histology analysis and Immunofluorescent imaging33
Bone Marrow-derived Macrophage
RNA Isolation and real-time PCR Analysis
Statistical analysis
CHAPTER VI
RESULT
The characteristics of lupus after indomethacin administration in FcgRIIb-/-
mice compared with wild-type mice
Indomethacin-induced enterocolitis in FcgRIIb-/- mice compared with wild-type
mice
Indomethacin-induced endotoxemia in FcgRIIb-/- mice compared with wild-
type mice
Responses against endotoxin in FcgRIIb-/- macrophages compared to wild-type
macrophages
CHAPTER VII
DISCUSSION
Prominent indomethacin-induced enteropathy in FcgRIIb-/- mice over wild- type mice
Overwhelming inflammatory responses against endotoxin of FcgRIIb-/-
macrophages over the wild-type cells55

APPENDIX A	58
MATERIALS & EQUIPMENT	58
APPENDIX B	60
CHEMICAL AND REAGENTS	60
APPENDIX C	62
REAGENTS PREPARATION	62
REFERENCES	85
VITA	87
จุหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University	

LIST OF TABLES

Page	e
le 1. The conditions of RT-PCR in reverse-transcribe to cDNA are demonstrated.	
	6
le 2. List of Primers in the study are demonstrated	6



LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. SLE effects on other body systems and affects people in different ways.
Symptoms can occur in many parts of the body. (Image, using BioRender.com, is
modified from reference number 46; Vincent J. Tavella and Yvette Brazier, 2020) 8
Figure 2. Functions of innate immune cells. Mast cells secrete histamine that
dilates the nearby capillaries. Neutrophils and monocytes migrate from the capillaries
into the infection site. Some monocytes in blood also alter into macrophages in the
tissue. Neutrophils and macrophages release several chemicals to stimulate the
inflammatory responses. Neutrophils and macrophages also consume the invading
bacteria by phagocytosis
Figure 3. The pattern recognition receptors on macrophage
Figure 4. Structure, cellular distribution and affinity of human activating and
inhibitory Fc gamma receptor family
Figure 5. Structure, cellular distribution and affinity of mouse activating and
inhibitory Fc gamma receptor family
Figure 6. Components of the intestinal epithelial cells of the small intestine,
including physical barrier (epithelium cells, mucus, tight junctions, commensal
bacteria), biomedical barrier (antimicrobial proteins that secreted by Paneth cell), and
immunological barrier (lymphocytes and IgA)15
Figure 7. Comparison between a healthy and leaky gut. And Factors contributing
to the development of leaky gut16
Figure 8. The structure of lipopolysaccharides
Figure 9. Arachidonic acid pathway showing production of prostaglandins from
membrane phospholipids
Figure 10. Characteristics of mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs)
or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control in FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type

(FcgRIIb+/+) mice as indicated by survival analysis (A) and body weight alteration (B) are demonstrated. 39

Figure 12. Representative figures of renal injury score of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control at 7 days of the administration were demonstrated.

Figure 13. Representative of Periodic acid-Schiff staining (PAS) histological pictures (original magnification 200x) of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control were demonstrated. Thick arrow, prominent mesangial staining in FcgRIIb-/- PBS; Thin arrows, NSAIDs-induced tubular vacuolization in both mouse strains; arrow heads, proteinaceous cast formation in renal tubule of NSAIDs administered FcgRIIb-/- mice; Dotted-line arrow, red blood cell casts in renal tubule of NSAIDs administered FcgRIIb-/- mice. 41

Figure 16. Characteristics of intestinal injury in FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate

buffer solution (PBS) control as determined by intestinal histopathological scores (A-D). 45

Figure 17. Representative figures of intestinal histology (hematoxylin and eosin staining) of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control (original magnification 200x) were demonstrated. Figures of PBS-administered wild-type control mice (FcgRIIb+/+) was not demonstrated due to the similarity to FcgRIIb-/- PBS control mice. Arrow, raw surface of the intestinal mucosa indicating the intestinal ulcers. 46

Figure 18. Characteristics of intestinal injury in EcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control as determined by immune complex deposition (A-D). .47 Figure 19. Representative figures of immune complex deposition in the intestines of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control (original magnification 200x) were demonstrated. Figures of PBS-administered wild-type control mice (FcgRIIb+/+) was not demonstrated due to the non-detectable of immune complex deposition. Green and blue colors demonstrated mouse IgG and intestinal nuclei, respectively.

Figure 21. Representative serum FITC-dextran (A) and endotoxemia (B) from the serum of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control (n=5/group). 50

Figure 22. Representative serum cytokines of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type	7
(FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate	
buffer solution (PBS) control (A-C) (n=5/group).	51

Figure 23. Representative supernatant cytokines secreted by macrophages from
FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after 6 h incubation with LPS
stimulation (A, B). Independent triplicate experiments were performed
Figure 24. Representative the gene expression of FcgRs by quantitative polymerase
chain reaction in macrophages from wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice and FcgRIIb -/- mice
after 6h incubation with LPS stimulation (A-D) are demonstrated. Independent
triplicate experiments were performed



CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Lupus, known as Systemic Lupus Erythematosus (SLE) is a common chronic autoimmune disease that damages several parts of the body. The pathogenesis of lupus correlates with many factors, including age, gender, environmental factors and multiple genetic defects. Polymorphisms of Fc gamma receptors (FcgRs) are one of the genetic defects that are responsible for the development of lupus (1). FcgRs are receptors for recognition of Fc portion of immunoglobulin that are classified into the activating and inhibitory receptors. FcgRIIb is the only inhibitory FcgR, expressing on Bcells and on myeloid lineage effector cells. FcgRIIb induces an inhibitory signaling via immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motifs (ITIMs) (2, 3). There was a high prevalence of a dysfunctional polymorphism of FcgRIIb in Asian populations (4-7). Mice with FcgRIIb deficiency (FcgRIIb-/-) have been used in several studies as a representative lupus model. FcgRIIb-/- mice spontaneously develop lupus after 16-24 weeks old (detectable of anti-dsDNA) and develops full-blown lupus after 32-40 weeks old (detectable of both anti-dsDNA and lupus nephropathy) (8-11). Therefore, FcgRIIb-/mice older than 24 weeks are a representative for models of auto-antibody positive lupus. The deficiency of inhibitory signaling in FcgRIIb-/- mice not only causes lupus, but also results in the hyper-responsiveness against pathogen molecules, including

lipopolysaccharide (LPS). This is perhaps due to the crosstalk between TLR-4 (LPS receptor) and FcgRs (9, 12-15)

In addition to LPS (a major cell wall component of Gram-negative bacteria), TLR-4 also recognizes other pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) from other organisms and damage associated molecular pattern (DAMPs) from of the damaged host cells (16, 17). Hence, the loss of inhibitory FcgRIIb might enhance the reaction against either molecules from pathogens or host cells due to the possible crosstalk between TLR-4 and the enhanced activating FcgRs (18). Although gastrointestinal (GI) symptoms in lupus are not prominent in either patients or mice (9, 19), the immune complex deposition induces mucosal permeability defect (gut leakage) and endotoxemia in the active lupus FcgRIIb-/- mice is demonstrated (9). Without the inhibitory FcgRIIb, TLR-4 cross-links only to the activate FcgRs (9, 20, 21). In addition, macrophages, a major type of immune cells, recognizes LPS through TLR-4 (22-24) and FcgRs (4-6), the innate- and adaptive- immune receptors, respectively. Hence, the physiologic alteration of the receptors between wild-type (WT) and FcgRIIb-/- cells may be different.

Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs; indomethacin, diclofenac, aspirin, ibuprofen etc.) are commonly used to relieve several symptoms (musculoskeletal pain and arthritis) in patients with active autoimmune diseases. The anti-inflammatory property of NSAIDs bases on the blockage of cyclooxygenase (COX), also referred to as prostaglandin-endoperoxide synthase, to prevent prostaglandins

(PGs) conversion from arachidonic acid, a cell membrane polyunsaturated phospholipid (25). COX exists in two isoforms, constitutively expressed COX-1 and inducible COX-2. COX-1 and COX-2, are responsible for initiating PGE2 synthesis. COX-1 is a housekeeping enzyme for protecting the stomach and maintaining several functions including lung function (airway smooth muscle), blood flow in several organs (kidney and gut), platelet activity, and intestinal mucosa (25). Meanwhile, COX-2 is an inducible enzyme for the synthesis of several proinflammatory-PGs including in macrophages/ monocytes (26, 27). Hence, the blockage of COX enzymes results in several NSAIDs adverse effects, mainly through the smooth muscle contraction (vasospasm and bronchospasm) and the mucosal injury (28, 29). The inflammatory reaction is an important part of the wound healing process (30) that could be severe enough for the induction of systemic inflammation (31). With NSAIDs intestinal side effect, the mucositis from NSAIDs could be severe enough to cause gut translocation of endotoxemia that enhanced further inflammatory responses (cytokines and cell apoptosis) (25). Hence, it is very surprising that the increased inflammatory activity is possibly caused by an anti-inflammatory drug (NSAIDs).

Among all of the NSAIDs side effects, intestinal injury and nephropathy are the most common complications (32). Although gastritis is the most common NSAIDsinduced enteropathy, NSAIDs actually damage gut mucosal throughout the GI tract (32) and causing gut permeability defect (gut leakage or leaky gut syndrome) (32, 33). Additionally, NSAIDs cause nephropathy (34, 35) that induces systemic inflammation through gut-renal axis, partly from uremia-induced gut leakage and endotoxemia (36). Since inflammation and gut leakage induce lupus flare-up and lupus activity (11, 37, 38), it is possible that NSAIDs might activate lupus disease activity through NSAIDsinduced gut leakage. Despite an availability of the selective COX-2 inhibitory NSAIDs with a lower GI side effect, the short-acting non-selective COX-1 and COX-2 inhibitory NSAIDs are still currently used in several situations (39-41). Indomethacin, a potent NSAIDs with a high likelihood of a GI side effect, continues to be administered to patients and is frequently employed in animal models (42, 43). Here, our study performed both in vitro and in vivo investigations to determine the impact of indomethacin, a representative NSAIDs, against lupus using FcgRIIb-/- asymptomatic lupus mice at 24-week-old.

4

CHAPTER II

OBJECTIVE

- To demonstrate NSAIDs enteropathy induced endotoxemia (gut leakage) in
 FcgRIIb-/- mice and wild-type mice.
- To determine the expression of different types of Fc gamma receptors on FcgRIIb-/- and wild-type macrophages after endotoxin activation.



CHAPTER III

LITERATURE REVIEW

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE)

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) also known as Lupus is an autoimmune disease caused by a complex mixture of genetic and environmental factors, particularly in females of childbearing age. The history of SLE dates back all the way to 400 BC. The first patient suffered from SLE with cutaneous ulcerous skin was described by Hippocrates (44, 45). The signs and symptoms of SLE vary among affected individuals, and can involve many organs and systems, including mouth, lungs, heart, skin, joints, kidneys and other organs (Fig.1). The effects of lupus on the body are as following (46):

- Heart: If inflammation affects the heart, it can result in myocarditis and endocarditis. It can also affect the membrane that surrounds the heart, causing pericarditis. Chest pain or other symptoms may present. Endocarditis can damage the heart valves, causing the thickening valvular surface and developing heart failure.
- 2) Kidneys: Around 1 in 3 people who have systemic lupus erythematosus develop some form of kidney inflammation, called lupus nephritis. Inflammation of the kidneys (nephritis) can make it difficult for the body to effectively remove waste products and other toxins.

- 3) Lungs: Some people develop pleuritis, an inflammation of the lining of the chest cavity that causes chest pain, particularly with breathing. Pneumonia may also develop.
- Blood: Lupus can cause anemia, leukopenia (a decreased number of white blood cells) or thrombocytopenia (a decrease in the number of platelets in the blood, which assist in clotting).

Some people experience an occasional period of active SLE symptoms. Nevertheless, SLE is characterized by immune complex deposition and the development of several autoantibodies which anti-dsDNA is a specific auto-antibody of lupus. The loss of tolerance to various self-antigens is an important pathogenesis of SLE.



Systemic lupus erythematosus

Figure 1. SLE effects on other body systems and affects people in different ways. Symptoms can occur in many parts of the body. (Image, using BioRender.com, is modified from reference number 46; Vincent J. Tavella and Yvette Brazier, 2020)

The innate immunity

The human body has an immune response to foreign pathogens. The immune system is a complex network of biological processes that defends the body against infection and can be activated by a lot of different stimuli that the body doesn't recognize as its own. These are called antigens (47, 48). There are two main parts of the immune system: the innate immune system (non-specific) and the adaptive immune system (specific). Both of these two systems work together when germs or pathogens trigger the immune responses (48).

The innate immune system is the first line defenses against non-self-pathogens that can be activated immediately in order to prevent the spreading of pathogens. Components of innate immune response are divided in 2 parts:

- 1) Barriers (Anatomical barrier and Physiological barrier) is the first line of defense in preventing and destroying germs, including skin, gastrointestinal tract and respiratory tract which are covered with epithelial cells to prevent pathogens from entering the body. In addition, there are also substances that help preventing the invasion of pathogens such as secretions, mucous, normal flora, gastric acid, saliva, tears, and sweat.
- 2) Cellular components and humoral factors play an important role in destroy pathogens that enter the body through various processes, by intracellular killing and releasing substances to destroy pathogens (47) (Fig.2).



Figure 2. Functions of innate immune cells. Mast cells secrete histamine that dilates the nearby capillaries. Neutrophils and monocytes migrate from the capillaries into the infection site. Some monocytes in blood also alter into macrophages in the tissue. Neutrophils and macrophages release several chemicals to stimulate the inflammatory responses. Neutrophils and macrophages also consume the invading bacteria by phagocytosis. (Image, using BioRender.com, is modified from reference number 47; กาญจนา อู่สุวรรณ ที่มม, 2560)

จุหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

A key component of innate immunity is white blood cells (WBCs), also called leukocytes. They work to defend and protect the human body against infection. In order to patrol the entire body, leukocytes travel by way of the circulatory system. Most leukocytes are able to move freely and capture cellular debris, foreign particles, and invading microorganisms. These cells have antigen receptors which are molecule expressed on phagocytes such as neutrophil, monocyte and macrophage, which are able to recognize components and molecules from the structure of pathogens, called pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) (48). They are recognized by pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) such as toll-like receptors (TLRs), scavenger receptors, Ctype lectin-like receptors (CLRs), mannose receptor etc. (Fig.3) (47). When PAMPs/DAMPs binds to PRRs, phagocytes engulf the particle and digest through the phagocytosis process.



Macrophage, commonly abbreviated as "M ϕ ", is a type of phagocyte, which is a cell responsible for detecting, engulfing and destroying pathogens. Macrophages are efficient phagocytic cells that can leave the circulatory system by moving across the walls of capillary vessels. The capacity of migration beyond blood circulation is essential for macrophage as it facilitates macrophages to recognize and capture pathogens. Macrophages can also release chemokines in order to recruit other inflammatory cells to the site of infection (47, 48).

Fc gamma receptors and lupus mouse model

Fc gamma receptors (FcgRs) are molecules expressed on the surface of a variety of immune cells that recognize the Fc portion of immunoglobulin (IgG) and are important in both promotion and regulation of immune cell responses, including the degranulation of mast cells, phagocytosis by macrophages, and proliferation of B cells (49, 50). FcgR family comprises three members (FcgRl, FcgRll and FcgRllI) in human (51) (Fig.4) and four members (FcgRl, FcgRll, FcgRll and FcgRlV) in mouse (52) (Fig.5). FcgRs are classified in two types, the activating and inhibitory receptors. The activating receptors are the high-affinity receptor FcgRl and a family of low-affinity receptors FcgRlla, FcgRlIc, FcgRlIa and FcgRllIb and FcgRlV in mice (53), which directs an activating signaling via immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs (ITAMs). FcgRlIb is an inhibitory receptor that is expressed on all innate immune cells and B cells, which directs an inhibitory signaling *via* immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motifs (ITIMs) (3).



Fc gamma receptor in Human

Figure 4. Structure, cellular distribution and affinity of human activating and inhibitory Fc gamma receptor family.

(Image, using BioRender.com, is modified from reference number 3; Smith and Clatworthy, 2010)



Fc gamma receptor in Mouse

Figure 5. Structure, cellular distribution and affinity of mouse activating and inhibitory Fc gamma receptor family.

(Image, using BioRender.com, is modified from reference number 52; Bruhns, 2012)

The association between Fc gamma receptor IIb (FcgRIIb) dysfunction polymorphism and SLE has been reported. FcgRIIb polymorphism is common in patients with SLE, particularly in Asian populations. Defects in FcgRIIb are associated with SLE both in mice and humans (54, 55). Additionally. the deficiency of FcgRIIb exaggeratly induces immune responses against several antigens, including the autoantigens. There is an age-dependency in the development of lupus characteristics in FcgRIIb deficiency (FcgRIIb-/-) mice, as anti-dsDNA, a major lupus auto-antibody, spontaneously develop lupus after 16-24 weeks old (8-10). FcgRIIb-/- mice that younger than 24-week-old are asymptomatic lupus because of the undetectable anti-dsDNA (14, 15). Meanwhile, FcgRIIb-/- mice that older than 40 weeks old develop anti-dsDNA, proteinuria and increased serum creatinine (lupus nephritis) (14, 15). Therefore, FcgRIIb-/- mice are the representative model of lupus in either asymptomatic or symptomatic stages of the diseases that become a very useful tool for the research in the topic.

Gut leakage

Gut is the common term referring abdominal tract or gastrointestinal tract (GI tract), which belongs to digestive system and help body to digest and absorb nutrients from daily food. Indeed, digestive system also includes other parts, ranging from mouth, esophagus to stomach and bowels. However, most of nutrients and minerals were absorbed in intestinal. Strikingly, it is area facing to a lot of exogenous substances and microbes, which put a critical demand for intestine to establish properly functioning barrier. Otherwise, exogenous substances like microbes or toxins are likely to penetrate epithelial cell and spread out into blood circulation. Hence, it is noticeable that plenty of protective mechanism is found on gastrointestinal tract, including physical barrier, biochemical protection and immune response (56) (Fig.6).



Figure 6. Components of the intestinal epithelial cells of the small intestine, including physical barrier (epithelium cells, mucus, tight junctions, commensal bacteria), biomedical barrier (antimicrobial proteins that secreted by Paneth cell), and immunological barrier (lymphocytes and IgA).

(Image, using BioRender.com, is modified from reference number 56; Mu, Kirby, 2017)

"Leaky gut" implies to the defective conditions of permeability in gut as the conjunction of intestinal epithelial cell are impaired, which leading to a decrease in protective ability of gut against the penetration of exogenous toxins. As such, when gut is leaked, exogenous substances penetrate into the body that triggers the immune responses with the recruitment of innate immune cells (57). Strikingly, in case of dysregulated immune function, such exogenous substances can be an initiation of immune activation that worsen the severity of several diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis and irritable bowel syndrome (58) There are numerous factors that leading to the defect of gut permeability, including chronic exposure to harmful food, chronic infection, or excessive uptake of alcohol (59, 60) (Fig.7).



Figure 7. Comparison between a healthy and leaky gut. And Factors contributing to the development of leaky gut.(Image, using BioRender.com, is modified from reference number 57; Sarah Ballantyne, 2019)

Accumulation of evidences show that gut microbiota and epithelial barrier can be profoundly altered by exposure to some specific nutrients or some kinds of ingredients in the ordinary diet (61). It is remarked by Qinghui Mu et al that alteration of commensal bacteria in gut is mainly caused by diet, which leads to decreasing function of gut barrier. As such, it is sought that vitamin D plays a protective role in intestine barrier by augmenting claudin-1 and TJ proteins ZO-1 expression. Hence, deficiency of vitamin D can lead to decrease in gut barrier function. Moreover, the work of Juan Kong also revealed the role of vitamin D by performing colitis model using dextran sulfate sodium (DSS) and they explored that genetic-engineered mouse without receptor of vitamin D showed more severe symptoms in colitis, which proves the role of vitamin D in gut protection (62).

Emerging publication has made an effort to verify the impact of alcohol in intestinal permeability against foreign substances such as endotoxin. The results

illustrate that chronic exposure of rat to alcohol is capable of increasing permeability of mucosal intestine that allows gut translocation of high molecular weight molecules (such as horseradish peroxidase) (63, 64). The permeability of gut was also found in rat with oral administration of ethanol (65). Furthermore, the enhance in intestinal permeability in human via ethanol consumption was also demonstrated by increasing detection of polyethylene glycol (PEG) 400 after alcohol consumption in healthy persons (66). Intriguingly, alcohol-administrative rat shows a significant gut leakage with endotoxin as demonstrated by increased concentration of LPS in rat serum after alcohol oral administration (65). Taken together, alcohol act as an initiator to induce gut leakage and endotoxemia.

Another risk factor inducing gut leakage is medical drugs encompassing antiinflammatory drugs such as steroids or non-steroid anti-inflammatory drugs, which is considered as culprit of damaging intestinal mucus layers (60). Additionally, several publications illustrate that the increased utilization of NSAIDs lead to the exacerbation of gut permeability defect by triggering cycle of inflammation (60), partly through the mitochondrial damage-induced program cell death (67). Subsequently, gut leakage increases PAMPs (from organisms) and DAMPs (from damaged host cells) in blood circulation, which is able to activate immune cells lead to chronic inflammation (68). Perhaps, gut leakage might cause some un-healthy symptoms that triggering the increased doses of NSAIDs and worsens inflammation as a continuous cycle of pathogenesis.

Chulalongkorn University

Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and SLE

In addition to, the loss of inhibitory signaling in FcgRIIb-/- mice not only causes lupus, but also results in the hyper-responsiveness against several molecules (from either host or pathogens), including lipopolysaccharide (LPS), a potent inflammatory activator from the Gram-negative bacteria. The human body contains millions of tiny living organisms in the normal condition, referred to as "human microbiota", especially in the gut. Gram-negative bacteria are the most abundance organisms in gut that are characterized by an envelope that contains two membranes: an inner membrane and an outer membrane. These two membranes surround the aqueous cellular compartment termed the periplasm, which contains peptidoglycan cell wall. LPS, also known as endotoxins, are a large molecule composed of three structural domains: lipid A, core oligosaccharide and O-antigen (Fig.8) (69). Lipid A, the hydrophobic portion of the molecule, is an acylated β -1'-6-linked glucosamine disaccharide that forms the outer leaflet of the outer membranes of most Gram-negative bacteria. The core oligosaccharide is a short chain of sugar residues within Gram-negative bacteria, usually contains an oligosaccharide component which attaches directly to lipid A and commonly contains sugars such as 3-deoxy-D-mannooctulosonic acid (KDO), heptoses and various hexoses. The O-antigen are major component of the surface lipopolysaccharide of Gram-negative bacteria and are highly variable in structure that is attached to the core oligosaccharide. It is composed of a repeating oligosaccharide made of two to eight sugars (69, 70). These three structural domains are found in the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria that can be recognized by Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) that initiate inflammation and the inflammation that severe enough can promote SLE activity (69, 71, 72). Endotoxins that separated from death bacteria are able to cross gastro-intestinal barrier and pass into bloodstream (73).



Figure 8. The structure of lipopolysaccharides.

(Image is modified from reference number 74; Sigma life science, 2021)

In SLE patients, the higher level of soluble CD14 (sCD14), which is released by monocytes when the cells are exposed to LPS, is increased in blood (75). Activation

of TLR4 also exacerbates lupus disease activity in several transgenic lupus mouse models (76, 77). The hyperresponsiveness of TLR4 responses against gut flora (which contains LPS) induce SLE activity. Moreover, the immunization of wild-type mice (C57BL/6 or BALB/c) with phospholipid-binding proteins induced lupus-like disease, that can be facilitated by LPS administration (78, 79). Taken together, these data suggest that LPS stimulation and TLR4 activation are lupus exacerbating factor.



Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs)

Inflammation is a process by which the immune response defends the body from harmful stimulants, such as pathogens and the damaged cells. General inflammatory symptoms are swelling, pain and fever (80). Non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) are commonly used to reduce pain and inflammation (in joints and other parts) which are the most commonly used medications in the world. Appropriate doses of NSAIDs is effective for fever, pain and other inflammatory signs (81). The anti-inflammatory property of NSAIDs is to inhibit the function of the cyclooxygenase (COX) enzyme and thereby reduce the production of prostaglandins (PGs) that cause pain and swelling in inflammation. When the tissue is damaged, polyunsaturated phospholipids in the cell membrane are initially converted to arachidonic acid by phospholipase A_2 and the arachidonic acid is either converted to prostaglandins (PGs) by enzyme cyclooxygenase (COX) or converted to leukotrienes by enzyme lipoxygenase (LOX) (Fig.9) (25, 82, 83). There are two types of COX enzymes, constitutively expressed COX-1 and inducible COX-2. COX-1 is a housekeeping enzyme for protecting the gastric mucosa lining and maintaining several functions including lung (airway smooth muscle), blood flow (kidney and gut), platelet aggregation, and intestinal mucosa (25). Meanwhile, COX-2 is an inducible enzyme for the synthesis of several proinflammatory-PGs including in macrophages/ monocytes (26, 27).


Figure 9. Arachidonic acid pathway showing production of prostaglandins from membrane phospholipids.(Image, using BioRender.com, is modified from reference number 80; Thongchai

Korsuntirat, 2010)

NSAIDs are drugs that reduce the Inflammation with a chemical formula related to aspirin. Classification of NSAIDs can be classified into 3 main groups of drugs, including (25, 80):

- 1) Classification of NSAIDs based on structure
 - i. Salicylates such as sulfasalazine, acetylsalicylic acid, sodium salicylate and diflunisal
 - ii. Aryl and heteroaryl acetic acid derivatives such as ibuprofen, fenoprofen, naproxen and oxaprozin
 - iii. Indole/indene acetic acid derivatives such as indomethacin, sulindac and etodolac
 - iv. Anthranilates such as diclofenac, mefenamic acid and meclofenamic acid
 - v. Oxicams (enol acids) such as piroxicam and meloxicam
- 2) Classification of NSAIDs based on the basis of plasma half-life $(t_{1/2})$
 - Short duration of action (half-life less than 8 h.) such as ibuprofen,
 diclofenac, indomethacin
 - ii. Moderate duration of action (half-life approximately 8-24 h.) such

as naproxen, nimesulide, celeccoxib

iii. Long duration of action (half-life more than 24 h.) such as piroxicam,

meloxicam and etoricoxib

3) Classification of NSAIDs based on activity of inhibiting cyclooxygenase

enzyme

i. Traditional NSAIDs (IC $_{50}$ ratio of COX-2/COX-1 more than 1) such as

ibuprofen, diclofenac and indomethacin

- ii. Selective COX-2 inhibitors (IC₅₀ ratio of COX-2/COX-1 between 0.01-1) such as meloxicam and nimesulide
- iii. Specific COX-2 inhibitors (IC_{50} ratio of COX-2/COX-1 less than 0.01) such as celecoxib, etoricoxib, rofecoxib, valdecoxib and parecoxib

NSAIDs are weak organic acids, pH between 3-5, high lipid solubility, absorbed in the stomach and small intestine. The half-life of NSAIDs are not equal. Most drugs are metabolized in the liver and excreted through the kidneys (80). Benefits of NSAIDs are demonstrated by a wide range of effect, ranging from anti-inflammation, analgesia, antiplatelet, and antipyretic. NSAIDs provide enormous benefits for many patients, but they need to be carefully used so that their risks can be minimized and their benefits are maximized. With their anti-inflammation, anticancer and antinociception, NSAIDs often become over-use and over-dose, leading to multiple adverse effects, especially in the gastrointestinal (GI) tract (25, 81). Most of the patients using NSAIDs for chronic inflammatory conditions (eg. rheumatoid arthritis or pain) were observed to have a high prevalence of gastric mucosal lesions (84, 85). In a study performed in India, NSAIDs gastrointestinal complications are reported as high as 30% of the regular NSAIDs user (86). In Pakistan, 820 patients were analyzed by upper gastrointestinal (GI) endoscopy (1998-2000), 15% of patients with gastric ulcers are associated with NSAIDs use. Interestingly, percentage of duodenal ulcer (65.3%) is higher than gastric ulcer (42.3%), although stomach symptoms are more frequently found (85). Taking into account, the length of administration and dosage of NSAIDs are the main culprit inducing several complications.



CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

NSAIDs-induced enteropathy

It is well known that NSAIDs can damage the gastrointestinal tract, especially in elderly (87, 88). Around 80% of NSAIDs users have acute hemorrhages, mucosal erosions, gastric erosions and small intestinal lesions as detected by endoscopic examination which, sometimes, are lethal (33, 89, 90). Chronic NSAIDs administration decreases absorptive capacity and increases intestinal permeability (33). NSAIDs, such as indomethacin, damage small intestine within 24 h, mainly in the jejunum and ileum (91, 92). There are several factors involved in the pathogenesis of NSAIDs-induced intestinal damage, including a deficiency in prostaglandins (PGs), bile acid, bacterial flora, and nitric oxide (NO) (93-97). The deficiency of prostaglandins has been identified as the most important factor for the occurrence of these lesions. A critical function of the intestinal mucosa is to form a barrier between the body and gut environment. The dysfunction of intestinal mucosa barriers can lead to activated immune signaling and intestinal inflammation which causes gastrointestinal leakage (90, 98). Up to 80% of patients with SLE need NSAIDs to reduce pain and inflammation (in joints and other parts) (99). The association between gut-microbiota composition and disease progression of lupus have been reported (100), but the information of gut-leakage against lupus is still limited. Normally, gut-barrier is a natural protection that protects the translocation of pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) and viable organisms from gut into blood circulation (101). The defect of gut-permeability causes

the translocation of PAMPs (102). Indeed, spontaneous gut leakage in active lupus mice and in patients with active lupus due to the deposition of circulating immune complexes (CIC) in gut are reported (9, 19). Because GI tract is the endogenous source of endotoxin which is a major molecular component of Gram-negative bacteria, gut leakage causes endotoxemia (11).

Hence, NSAIDs are one of the common drugs with obvious gastrointestinal complications that are commonly prescribed in patients with lupus. Unfortunately, the gastrointestinal complications from NSIADs, due to prolong use and/ or over doses, in patients with lupus is possible. To make the matter worst, inflammatory responses in patients with lupus could be more severe than the normal host, at least with some genetic defects. Then, the inflammatory responses against NSAIDs-induced mucositis in patients with lupus might be more prominent that the normal population that possibly lead to gut leakage. Subsequently, we performed the experiments to test this topic.

CHAPTER IV

METHODOLOGY



- Tissue cytokine by Elisa
- Proteinuria by spot urine protein creatinine index (UPCI)
- permeability assay - Detection endotoxin by Hek
 - blue LPS detection



CHAPTER V

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals and Animal model

FcgRIIb deficient mice on a C57BL/6 background (FcgRIIb-/-) weight 25-30 g (n=5) and C57BL/6 mice (wild-type) weight 20–25 g (n=5) were used. The mice were received standard chow and water during the whole experiment. Only female mice were used in experiments and maintained in the facility until 24-week-old before use. FcgRIIb-/- mice develop anti-dsDNA autoantibodies as early as 16–24 weeks without kidney injury and have lupus nephritis at 40-week-old (8-10, 20, 21), FcgRIIb-/- mice at 24-week-old were used as a representative model of asymptomatic lupus. All experimental methods were approved by The Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of the Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University, Bangkok, Thailand and followed the protocols of the National Institutes of Health (NIH), USA.

For Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) induced enteropathy model, the mice were induced by daily oral administration of indomethacin (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) at 25 mg/kg diluted in 0.2 mL of phosphate buffer solution (PBS) for 7 days before sample collection. Mice were sacrificed with cardiac puncture and followed an established protocol under isoflurane anesthesia before blood and organs collection. Spot urine collection was performed at 6 h before sacrifice by placing mice in the metabolic cage (Hatteras Instruments, NC, USA). Proteinuria was calculated by spot urine protein creatinine index (UPCI) with an equation; UPCI = urine protein (μ g/mg) urine creatinine (mg/dL).

Gut permeability test

Gut permeability was investigated by measurement of serum Fluorescein isothiocyanate-dextran (FITC-dextran) assay, a non-absorbable molecule in the gut. The mice were gavaged with 0.5 mL of FITC-dextran (molecular weight, 4.4 kDa; FD4; Sigma-Aldrich) at a concentration of 25 mg/mL diluted in sterile PBS. Blood was collected by tail-vein at 3 hours after FITC-dextran administration, and serum FITCdextran was measured by fluorospectrometry (Microplate reader Varioscan Flash LemiSens option; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Wilmington, DE) with the excitation and emission wavelengths at 485 and 528 nm, respectively, using a standard curve of serially diluted FITC-dextran.

UHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

Blood collection and serum analysis

Blood was collected by using cardiac puncture. During blood sample collection, the mouse was deeply anesthetized and lay it on back. Then, the mouse was inserted with a 21-gauge needle slightly left of and under the sternum, directed toward the animal's head. The syringe was pulled on the plunger to fill the syringe. When completion of blood collection, the mouse was immediately euthanatized. Blood was collected in the sterile tube and be centrifuged at 5,000 rpm for 5 minutes at 4°C. then, serum was stored in the sterile tube at -80°C for the additional analyses. Before used in experiment, serum was thawed on ice. Lupus characteristics were determined by proteinuria, serum creatinine, and serum anti-dsDNA. Assays for serum creatinine used the QuantiChrom Creatinine-Assay (DICT-500). serum anti-dsDNA was analyzed following a protocol using coated Calf-DNA (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA). Assays for serum endotoxin (lipopolysaccharide; LPS) was analyzed by HEK-Blue LPS Detection (InvivoGen, San Diego, CA, USA) and serum cytokines (TNF- α , IL-6, and IL-10) was measured by ELISA kit (Invitrogen, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Wilmington, DE, USA) according to the manufacturer's instruction.

Organ collection for Histology analysis and Immunofluorescent imaging

At sacrifice, renal and different intestinal parts, including duodenum, jejunum, ileum and colon were collected. The semi-quantitative evaluation of renal histology on paraffin-embedded slides was performed with Periodic acid-Schiff (PAS) color at 200x magnification in 10 randomly-selected fields for each animal. Renal injury was defined as tubular epithelial swelling, loss of brush border, vacuolar degeneration, necrotic tubules, cast formation, and desquamation. The intestines were rinsed several times in cold PBS, and further divided into three parts. One part was frozen and stored for cytokine analysis. In brief, around 20 mg of different intestinal parts were placed in PBS, sonicated with Ultrasonic Disruption (Sonics & Materials, VCX 750, USA) and centrifuged at 13,000 rpm for 10 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was collected in the

sterile 1.5 ml microcentrifuge tube for the presence of cytokines in tissue. Assays for cytokines in tissue (TNF- \mathbf{Q} , IL-6, and IL-10) was measured by ELISA (Invitrogen, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Wilmington, DE, USA). Second part were fixed in 10% formalin, embedded in paraffin and sectioned into slide before staining with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) for representative figures of intestinal histology. For the third part, the intestines were prepared in Cryogel (Leica Biosystems, Richmond, IL, USA) and store at -80 °C until ready for sectioning. Then, tissue was cut into 5-20 μ m thick sections, tissue sections was put onto slides and stained with goat anti-mouse IgG (Alexa Fluor 488, Abcam, Cambridge, MA, USA) and DAPI (4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole), a blue-fluorescent DNA stain, then photographed and analyzed the fluorescent intensity by ZEISS LSM 800 (Carl Zeiss, Germany).

Bone Marrow-derived Macrophage

The femur bone marrow cells from wild-type (WT) and FcgRIIb-/- mice were **CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY** obtained and centrifuged at 6,000 rpm in 4°C for 10 min. Then, the cells were incubated for 7 days in DMEM (Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 1.3% penicillin/streptomycin, 1% HEPES, 1% sodium pyruvate, 5% Hi-Horse serum and macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF) in a humidified 5% CO₂ incubator at 37°C. After that, the cells (2×10⁶ cells/well) were cultured in 6-well plates with DMEM supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 1.3% penicillin/streptomycin, 1% HEPES and 1% sodium pyruvate under 5% CO₂ incubator at 37°C for 24 h, then washed and stimulated with LPS (*Escherichia coli* 026: B6; Sigma-Aldrich) at 150 ng/mL for 3, 6 and 24 h under 5% CO₂ incubator at 37°C before supernatant and cell collection. The supernatant and cells were collected in the sterile 1.5 ml microcentrifuge tube for the presence of cytokines and *FcgRs* expression, respectively and store at -80 °C until ready for use. Supernatant cytokines were measured by ELISA kit (Invitrogen, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Wilmington, DE, USA) according to the manufacturer's instruction and *FcgRs* expression (both activating and inhibitory receptor) in macrophages were analyzed by quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction (qRT-PCR).

RNA Isolation and real-time PCR Analysis

After cells stimulation with LPS, total RNA from cells were extracted using FavorPrep[™] Tissue Total RNA Mini Kit (Favorgen, Biotech Corp, Taiwan) according to the manufacturer's instruction. And its concentration was measured on NanoDrop spectrophotometer (NanoDrop 1000, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA USA). total RNA was converted to cDNA using RevertAid First Strand cDNA Synthesis Kit (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA USA) in RT-PCR machine (ProFlex[™] PCR System, Applied Biosystems, Waltham, MA USA). For the conditions of RT-PCR is shown in Table 1.

The cDNA templates were used for determine expression of FcgRs by quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR). Real-time PCR was performed using QuantStudio6 Flex Real-Time PCR Systems (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA USA) with PowerUp^M SYBRTM Green Master Mix (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA USA) in a 10 µl final reaction volume. The thermal cycling conditions were 40 cycles of 15 seconds at 95 °C and 1 minute at 60 °C. Each sample was tested in triplicate. Templates were omitted for the negative controls. The housekeeping gene *Beta-2-Microglobulin* (*B2M*) was used as an internal standard. A list of primers for PCR is shown in Table 2. The relative expression of each gene was calculated using the comparative threshold (delta-delta Ct) method (2^{- $\Delta\Delta$ ct}).

Table 1. The conditions of RT-PCR in reverse-transcribe to cDNA are demonst	rated.
---	--------

Step	Temperature (°C)	Time	Number of cycles
Initial denaturation	94	3 min	1
Denaturation	94	30 s	
Annealing	58	30 s	35
Extension	72	45 s	

Table 2. List of Primers in the study are demonstrated.

Primers C H	ULALONGForward NIVERS	ITY Reverse
Beta-2-Microglobulin	5'CCACTGAAAAAGATGAGTATGCCT-3'	5'-CCAATCCAAATGCGGCATCTTCA-3'
(6 2M)		
Fc gamma receptor I	5'-CACAAATGCCCTTAGACCAC-3'	5'-ACCCTAGAGTTCCAGGGATG-3'
(FcgRI)		
Fc gamma receptor IIb	5'-TTCTCAAGCATCCCGAAGCC-3'	5'-TTCCCAATGCCAAGGGAGAC-3'
(FcgRIIb)		
Fc gamma receptor III	5'-AGGGCCTCCATCTGGACTG-3'	5'-GTGGTTCTGGTAATCATGCTCTG-3'
(FcgRIII)		
Fc gamma receptor IV	5'-AACGGCAAAGGCAAGAAGTA-3'	5'-CCGCACAGAGAAATACAGCA-3'
(FcgRIV)		

Statistical analysis

All data will be analyzed by the Statistical Package for Social Sciences software (SPSS 22.0, SPSS Inc., IL, USA) and Graph Pad Prism version 7.0 software (La Jolla, CA, USA). The results were presented as mean \pm standard deviation (S.D). The Mann-Whitney unpaired t-test were carried out to determine the differences in the expression between groups and control. P < 0.05 was considered as statistically significant.



CHAPTER VI

RESULT

High dose of indomethacin induced intestinal ulcers and enhanced gastrointestinal permeability (gut leakage) more prominently in 24-week-old FcgRIIb-/- mice than wild-type (WT) mice suggesting a prominent adverse effect of NSAIDs in lupus.

The characteristics of lupus after indomethacin administration in FcgRIIb-/- mice compared with wild-type mice

Female FcgRIIb-/- mice at 24-week-old were used as representative lupus mice and age-matched wild-type mice were used as a control group, both FcgRIIb-/- mice and WT mice were administered by 25 mg/kg indomethacin once daily for 7 days which caused a 40% mortality rate only in FcgRIIb-/- mice but zero mortality in WT mice without difference in body weight between strains of mice (Fig.10A,B). However, administration of indomethacin enhanced the levels of anti-dsDNA, serum creatinine, and urine protein creatinine index in FcgRIIb-/- mice but not in WT mice (Fig.11A-C). Renal injury at NSAIDs-administered condition was more prominent in FcgRIIb-/- mice compared with the WT as indicated by renal histological score (Fig.12 and Fig.13) and glomerular immune complex (IC) deposition (Fig.14 and Fig.15). The common observed abnormality in lupus nephritis (11) including proteinaceous casts, red blood cell casts (Fig.13; arrow heads and dotted line arrow) and glomerular IC deposition (Fig.15) at 7 days were prominently presented in NSAIDs-administrated FcgRIIb-/- mice, but neither WT mice nor PBS-control FcgRIIb-/- mice, suggesting an exacerbation of lupus activity by NSAIDs.



Figure 10. Characteristics of mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control in FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice as indicated by survival analysis (A) and body weight alteration (B) are demonstrated.



Figure 11. Characteristics of mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control in FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice as indicated by anti-dsDNA (A), serum creatinine (B), and urine protein creatinine index (C) are demonstrated.



Figure 12. Representative figures of renal injury score of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control at 7 days of the administration were demonstrated.



Figure 13. Representative of Periodic acid-Schiff staining (PAS) histological pictures (original magnification 200x) of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control were demonstrated. Thick arrow, prominent mesangial staining in FcgRIIb-/-PBS; Thin arrows, NSAIDs-induced tubular vacuolization in both mouse strains; arrow heads, proteinaceous cast formation in renal tubule of NSAIDs administered FcgRIIb-/- mice; Dotted-line arrow, red blood cell casts in renal tubule of NSAIDs administered FcgRIIb-/- mice.

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY



Figure 14. Representative figures of immunofluorescent score of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control at 7 days of the administration were demonstrated.





Figure 15. Representative figures of glomerular immune complex deposition of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control (original magnification 200x) at 7 days of the administration were demonstrated. Green and blue colors demonstrated immunoglobulin and cell nuclei, respectively.

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

Indomethacin-induced enterocolitis in FcgRIIb-/- mice compared with wild-type mice

The severity of enterocolitis in FcgRIIb-/- mice was more prominent throughout the intestines from duodenum to colon (Fig.16A-D and Fig.17) compared to the WT mice. The ulceration wounds were detectable in the duodenum, jejunum, ileum and colon of indomethacin-administered FcgRIIb-/- mice (Fig.17, arrows), while only mononuclear cells infiltration was found in WT mice (Fig.17). In parallel, the immune deposition in the intestine of the control FcgRIIb-/- mice (non-NSAIDs administration) was detectable in FcgRIIb-/- mice, but not in WT (Fig.18A-D and Fig.19). After NSAIDs administration, immunoglobulin (Ig) was also detectable in the intestines of WT mice indicating the Ig of wound repairing processes (29). However, the immunoglobulin intensity in NSAIDs-administered WT mice was less than in NSAIDs-administered FcgRIIb-/- mice (Fig.18A-D and Fig.19), possibly due to the immune deposition before NSAIDs administration in asymptomatic lupus mice. In addition, cytokines from the intestinal tissue of indomethacin-administered FcgRIIb-/- were higher than WT mice with indomethacin, while the cytokine levels exhibited no difference between mouse strains in the control groups (Fig.20A-D).



Figure 16. Characteristics of intestinal injury in FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control as determined by intestinal histopathological scores (A-D).

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University



Figure 17. Representative figures of intestinal histology (hematoxylin and eosin staining) of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control (original magnification 200x) were demonstrated. Figures of PBS-administered wild-type control mice (FcgRIIb+/+) was not demonstrated due to the similarity to FcgRIIb-/-PBS control mice. Arrow, raw surface of the intestinal mucosa indicating the intestinal ulcers.



Figure 18. Characteristics of intestinal injury in FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control as determined by immune complex deposition (A-D).





Figure 19. Representative figures of immune complex deposition in the intestines of FcgRIIb-/lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control (original magnification 200x) were demonstrated. Figures of PBS-administered wild-type control mice (FcgRIIb+/+) was not demonstrated due to the non-detectable of immune complex deposition. Green and blue colors demonstrated mouse IgG and intestinal nuclei, respectively.



Figure 20. Characteristics of intestinal injury in FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control as determined by intestinal cytokines (A-D).

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University Indomethacin-induced endotoxemia in FcgRIIb-/- mice compared with wild-type mice

After indomethacin administration, gut permeability defect (gut leakage) as determined by FITC-dextran assay and endotoxemia was higher in FcgRIIb-/- mice than WT mice (Fig.21A, B). Gut leakage was not detectable in FcgRIIb-/- control mice (Fig.21A), despite the detectable immune deposition (Fig.18A-D), supporting asymptomatic immune deposition in gut of these lupus mice. Unsurprisingly, the endotoxemia-induced systemic inflammation in indomethacin-administered FcgRIIb-/- mice was more severe than in WT mice (Fig.22).



Figure 21. Representative serum FITC-dextran (A) and endotoxemia (B) from the serum of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control (n=5/group).



Figure 22. Representative serum cytokines of FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after the administration of indomethacin (NSAIDs) or phosphate buffer solution (PBS) control (A-C) (n=5/group).

Responses against endotoxin in FcgRIIb-/- macrophages compared to wild-type macrophages

As LPS from gut translocation might activate macrophages in either acute or chronic exposure manners, the *in vitro* was performed with a single LPS stimulation. As such, the hyper- inflammatory response of FcgRIIb- / - macrophages was demonstrated by the higher TNF- $\mathbf{\alpha}$ and IL-6 in supernatant after LPS stimulation (Fig.23A, B) supporting a previous publication (13). The gene expression of *FcgRIIb*, an inhibitory receptor, was determined along with other activating *FcgRs*. Accordingly, expression of all *FcgRs*, except *FcgRI*, rapidly increased from the baseline as early as 3 h after LPS activation (Fig.24A-D). In addition, A higher expression of *FcgRIIb* with the similar *FcgRIII* and *FcgRIV* expression were demonstrated in most of time-points after LPS stimulation in WT macrophages when compared to FcgRIIb-/- cells (Fig.24A-D). Notably, a higher *FcgRIII* expression at 6 h (Fig.24C) and a lower *FcgRIV* expression (Fig.24D) at 3 h of LPS activation in WT macrophages in comparison to FcgRIIb-/- cells were demonstrated.



Figure 23. Representative supernatant cytokines secreted by macrophages from FcgRIIb-/lupus mice and wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice after 6 h incubation with LPS stimulation (A, B). Independent triplicate experiments were performed.



Figure 24. Representative the gene expression of *FcgRs* by quantitative polymerase chain reaction in macrophages from wild-type (FcgRIIb+/+) mice and FcgRIIb -/- mice after 6h incubation with LPS stimulation (A-D) are demonstrated. Independent triplicate experiments were performed.

CHAPTER VII

DISCUSSION

The elevation of anti-dsDNA in FcgRIIb-/- mice at 24-week-old resulted in asymptomatic immune complex deposition on intestines that enhanced the susceptibility to indomethacin-induced enteropathy. Despite the anti-inflammatory property of NSAIDs, the high dose of indomethacin caused systemic inflammation through gut-leakage induced endotoxemia, and possibly exacerbated lupus activity.

Prominent indomethacin-induced enteropathy in FcgRIIb-/- mice over wild-type mice

Due to the fact that cyclooxygenase (COX) enzyme is necessary in the homeostasis of several biological systems, NSAIDs adverse effects are demonstrated in multi-organs especially nephropathy and enteropathy (103). Among the different manifestations of NSAIDs nephropathy (renal ischemia, cortical necrosis, proteinuria and interstitial nephritis) (34, 35), renal ischemic tubular injury is the most common with the subtle histological findings including renal tubular vacuolation and loss of brush borders (104-106). Here, indomethacin in WT mice caused proteinuria with only tubular vacuolization indicating NSAIDs-induced minimal change of disease (107) possibly because of podocyte injury from leukotrienes-activated T cells (increased leukotrienes conversion from arachidonic acid due to the blockage of prostaglandin

synthesis) (108) In parallel, NSAIDs administration in 24-week-old FcgRIIb-/- mice exacerbated lupus nephritis as indicated by red blood cell casts, proteinaceous casts and glomerular immune complex deposition (11). Perhaps, NSAIDs induced uremia and uremia-induced inflammation could exacerbate lupus activity (37, 38). However, NSAIDs nephropathy might not be a main lupus exacerbating factor in NSAIDs-mouse model because i) the uremia in NSAIDs model (no obvious renal histological damage) is less severe than other direct renal damage models (ischemia and bilateral nephrectomy) (109, 110) and ii) endotoxemia from uremia (an indirect mucosal damage) is less severe than endotoxemia from direct gut mucosal injury from NSAIDs (111, 112).

On the other hand, NSAIDs induced prominent enteropathy in the upper and lower gastrointestinal tract (113) and caused endotoxemia from the direct gut mucosal injury (114). More specifically, indomethacin-induced endotoxemia due to the intestinal mucosal damage is well-known (92, 115), partly due to the enterohepatic drug recycling resulting in a prolonged and repeated exposure of the intestinal mucosa to the compound. Because the gut-leakage induced spontaneous endotoxemia in fullblown FcgRIIb-/- mice at 40-week-old and in patients with active lupus (9), FcgRIIb-/mice at 24-week-old which demonstrated only increased anti-dsDNA, but not lupus nephritis, are selected to use for NSAIDs evaluation. Accordingly, NSAIDs-induced gut leakage was demonstrated by endotoxemia without systemic Gram-negative bacterial infection and endotoxin, a potent immune activator, together with systemic cytokines

in NSAIDs-administered mice were higher in FcgRIIb-/- mice compared with WT mice. In addition, NSAIDs induced more severe intestinal mucosal injury in FcgRIIb-/- mice as the ulcers could be demonstrated in all intestinal parts while induced only monoclonal cell infiltration in NSAIDs-administered WT mice. As such, the increased susceptibility toward NSAIDs enteropathy might be due to the pre-conditioning intestinal injury as demonstrated by the intestinal immune deposition in FcgRIIb-/mice, but not in WT, before the NSAIDs administration. The immune deposition in gut increased with NSAIDs administration in both mouse strains but was more predominant in FcgRIIb-/- mice. While immune deposition in gut of NSAIDs-administered WT mice was for a wound healing process (116), prominent immune deposition in FcgRIIb-/mice cause by either a wound healing process or an increase antibody production. Furthermore, NSAIDs enteropathy was severe enough to cause local intestinal inflammation only in FcgRIIb-/-, but not in WT mice, as indicated by the increase intestinal cytokines in all intestinal parts.

Overwhelming inflammatory responses against endotoxin of FcgRIIb-/macrophages over the wild-type cells

Hyper- immune responsiveness related to a defect in negative signaling is demonstrated in FcgRIIb-/- lupus mice (4) and in macrophages (13). In addition, LPS is a pathogenic molecule foreign to the host, which potently activate innate immune responses in the host through TLR- 4 (117), resulting in systemic inflammatory responses (9, 36, 118-120). In FcgRIIb-/- macrophages, there was a high cytokine production after LPS stimulation. However, there might be the heterogeneity of macrophages *in vivo* that LPS tolerance might be induced in some cells. Hence, we further tested LPS activation in macrophages by stimulations with LPS. Because of i) the cross-talk between TLR-4 and FcgRs (121) and ii) the balance between activating and inhibitory FcgRs, an alteration of FcgRs might be associated with the LPS responses of FcgRIIb-/- macrophages. After LPS stimulation, both of the activating FcgRs (*FcgRIII* and *FcgRIV*) and the inhibitory FcgR (*FcgRIIb*) were enhanced in WT macrophages, while only the activating FcgRs (*FcgRIII* and *FcgRIV*), but not the inhibitory *FcgRIIb*, was increased in FcgRIIb-/- cells.

While *FcgRIV* expression in FcgRIIb-/- macrophages was higher than WT cells at 3 h post LPS stimulation, *FcgRIII* in WT cells was higher than FcgRIIb-/- cells at 6 h of the activation suggesting a possible different type of activating FcgRs between WT and lupus cells. In align with receptor expression, there was an obvious difference in cytokines between FcgRIIb-/- and WT macrophages as LPS-stimulated FcgRIIb-/- macrophages showed the higher level of inflammatory cytokines (TNF- α and IL-6) at every timepoints (3h, 6h and 24h post-stimulation), suggesting that FcgRIIb depletion leads to excessive inflammatory responses in the innate immune cells. Perhaps, the prominent cytokine production in LPS-stimulated FcgRIIb-/- macrophages was associated with the enhanced *FcgRIV* without *FcgRIIb* inhibitory receptors. Indeed, mouse FcgRIV is more functionally active than FcgRIII as FcgRIV recognizes 3 out of 4

isoforms of mouse IgG (IgG1, IgG2a and IgG2b), while FcgRIII recognizes only mouse IgG1 (mouse IgG3 was non-recognizable by FcgRs) (2, 122).

Several limitations of the study are noted. First, our study tested only one model of lupus mouse focusing on a single gene as the possible cause, when a variety of lupus models from different pathophysiology exist. Lupus is a considered a clinical syndrome with multiple factors and multi-gene involvement (123). Second, there is a limitation in the mouse model due to the very high dose of indomethacin compared to a more typical lower dose in patients. Likewise, only indomethacin, a short-acting drug with a high GI side effect, was tested due to its popular utilization in animal models (42, 43) despite a variety of newer drugs in the clinical practice. Third, only the gene expression, but not the protein abundance, of FcgRs was explored. Fourth, only an association, but not the more physiologic evaluations (cause-effect), between the macrophage metabolic profiles and LPS stimulation was performed. Nevertheless, our data provide a proof of concept that NSAIDs (indomethacin) could induce the inflammatory responses, including gut leakage, that subsequently affects lupus activity. Our initial findings suggest that the additional studies in patients are warranted.

APPENDIX A

MATERIALS & EQUIPMENT

1.	96 wells flat bottom plate	USA
2.	96 wells PCR microplate	US
3.	6 well plate (cell culture plate)	USA
4.	Conical centrifuge tube 15, 50 mL	USA
5.	Ultrasonic Disruption (Sonics & Materials, VCX 750)	US
6.	Pipet tips 10, 20, 200, 1000 µL	US
7.	Micro centrifuge	Malaysia
8.	Micropipette 1, 10, 20, 200, 1000 µL	Germany
9.	NanoDrop 1000	USA
10.	Pipet controller	India
11.	Serological pipette 5, 25 mL	USA
12.	ProFlex™ PCR System	USA
13.	QuantStudio6 Flex Real-Time PCR Systems	USA
14.	Terumo syringe 1, 5, 10 mL	Japan
15.	Ultra-Low Temperature Freezer U570 premium	Germany
16.	Varioskan Flash Multimode ELISA reader	USA
17.	Vortex Genie 2	US
18.	ZEISS LSM 800 Confocal microscopes	Germany
19.	Centrifuge 5415R / 5417R	Germany
-----	---	---------
20.	CO ₂ incubator NU-5500E	USA
21.	Biosafety Cabinet Class II NU-400-600E	USA
22.	Water bath memmert	Germany
23.	QuantiChrom Creatinine-Assay (DICT-500)	USA
24.	coated Calf-DNA	USA



CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

APPENDIX B

CHEMICAL AND REAGENTS

1.	Indomethacin	USA
2.	Fluorescein isothiocyanate-dextran	USA
3.	Lipopolysaccharide (LPS; <i>Escherichia coli</i> 026: B6)	USA
4.	Absolute ethanol	USA
5.	Cryogel	USA
6.	DAPI (4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole)	USA
7.	Goat anti-mouse IgG	USA
8.	Isoflurane	PA
9.	Primer	USA
10.	Normal saline	Thailand
11.	Phosphate Buffer Saline (PBS)	Thailand
12.	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELASA) kit	USA
13.	$PowerUp^{TM} SYBR^{TM}$ Green Master Mix	USA
14.	Tissue-Tek OCT compound	UK
15.	RNase/DNase free H_2O	Germany
16.	HyClone [™] 100 mM Sodium Pyruvate solution	USA
17.	FavorPrep™Tissue Total RNA Mini Kit	Taiwan
18.	HEK-Blue™ LPS Detection Kit	USA

19.	Macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF)	USA
20.	RevertAid First Strand cDNA Synthesis Kit	USA
21.	HyClone [™] DMEM/HIGH GLUCOSE	USA
22.	Gibco™ Fetal Bovine Serum, qualified, Brazil	Brazil
23.	HyClone [™] Penicillin-Streptomycin 100X solution	USA
24.	Cytiva HyClone™ HEPES Solution	USA



Chulalongkorn University

APPENDIX C

REAGENTS PREPARATION

1.	Indomethacin 25 mg/Kg		
	Mouse weight 25 g		
	Indomethacin	0.625	mg
	PBS	200	μL
2.	Fluorescein isothiocyanate-dextran (FitC-dextran)	25 mg	g/mL
	Fluorescein isothiocyanate-dextran	25	mg
	PBS	1	mL
3.	Standard for Fluorescein isothiocyanate-dextran (Fi	tC-dextrai	า)
	Stock solution (1 mg/mL FitC-dextran)		
	FitC-dextran	1	mg
	PBS	1	mL
	2 flod dilution for standard		
	Stock solution (1 mg/mL FitC-dextran)	500	μL
	PBS	500	μL
4.	70% ethanol		
	100% ethanol	70	mL
	Sterile water	30	mL

	Growth and Selection Medium 10 mL		
	Complete DMEM high glucose	10	mL
	1X Normocin	20	μL
	1X HEK-Blue [™] Selection	40	μL
	QUANTI-Blue [™] Solution 100 mL		
	QB reagent	1	mL
	QB buffer	1	mL
	Sterile water	98	mL
6.	1X DNase I Buffer		
	10 mM Tris-HCl	78.8	mg
	2.5 mM MgCl2	11.9	mg
	0.5 mM CaCl2	2.8	mg
	ddH20 ddH20	50	mL
7.	1X Phosphate Buffer Saline (PBS)		
	Stock solution (10X PBS)	100	mL
	ddH ₂ O	900	mL
8.	Lipopolysaccharide		
	Stock solution (10 µg/mL)		
	Lipopolysaccharide (1 mg/mL)	5	μL
	PBS	495	μL

5. Cell culture for HEK-BlueTM LPS Detection

	Working solution (150 ng/mL)		
	Stock solution (10 µg/mL)	150	μL
	cDMEM	9,850	μL
9.	Macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF)		
	Working solution (25 ng/mL)		
	Stock (50 µg)	12.5	μL
	ddH20	500	μL
10.	Primer		
	Working solution (10 mM)		
	Stock solution (100 mM)	10	μL
	ddH20	90	μL
11.	Quantitative Real-Time Polymerase Chain Reaction (c	PCR) ma	ister mix
	PowerUp [™] SYBR [™] Green Master Mix (2X)	5.0	μL
	Forward primer	0.2	μL
	Reverse primer	0.2	μL
	Nuclease-free H ₂ O	2.6	μL
	cDNA	2.0	μL
12.	Wash Buffer		
	1X PBS	1000	mL
	0.05% Tween 20	500	μL

2N H ₂ SO ₄	2.805 mL
ddH ₂ 0	47.195 mL

14. Reverse Transcriptase Polymerase Chain Reaction (RT-PCR) master mix

Oligo (dT)	1	μL
RNA	10	μL
Nuclease-free H ₂ O	1	μL
5X Reaction Buffer	4	μL
Thermo Scientific TM RiboLock RNase Inhibitor	1	μL
RevertAid Reverse Transcriptase	1	μL
10 mM dNTP Mix	2	μL
จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย		

REFERENCES

- 1. Dijstelbloem HM, Bijl M, Fijnheer R, Scheepers RH, Oost WW, Jansen MD, et al. Fcgamma receptor polymorphisms in systemic lupus erythematosus: association with disease and in vivo clearance of immune complexes. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2000;43(12):2793-800.
- 2. Stewart R, Hammond SA, Oberst M, Wilkinson RW. The role of Fc gamma receptors in the activity of immunomodulatory antibodies for cancer. Journal for ImmunoTherapy of Cancer. 2014;2(1):29.
- Smith KG, Clatworthy MR. FcgammaRIIB in autoimmunity and infection: evolutionary and therapeutic implications. Nature reviews Immunology. 2010;10(5):328-43.
- Bolland S, Ravetch JV. Spontaneous autoimmune disease in Fc(gamma)RIIBdeficient mice results from strain-specific epistasis. Immunity. 2000;13(2):277-85.
- 5. Clatworthy MR, Willcocks L, Urban B, Langhorne J, Williams TN, Peshu N, et al. Systemic lupus erythematosus-associated defects in the inhibitory receptor FcgammaRIIb reduce susceptibility to malaria. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2007;104(17):7169-74.
- 6. Crispín JC, Hedrich CM, Tsokos GC. Gene-function studies in systemic lupus erythematosus. Nature reviews Rheumatology. 2013;9(8):476-84.

- 7. Chu ZT, Tsuchiya N, Kyogoku C, Ohashi J, Qian YP, Xu SB, et al. Association of Fcgamma receptor IIb polymorphism with susceptibility to systemic lupus erythematosus in Chinese: a common susceptibility gene in the Asian populations. Tissue antigens. 2004;63(1):21-7.
- 8. Surawut S, Ondee T, Taratummarat S, Palaga T, Pisitkun P, Chindamporn A, et al. The role of macrophages in the susceptibility of Fc gamma receptor IIb deficient mice to Cryptococcus neoformans. Scientific reports. 2017;7:40006.
- 9. Issara-Amphorn J, Surawut S, Worasilchai N, Thim-Uam A, Finkelman M, Chindamporn A, et al. The Synergy of Endotoxin and $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - β -D-Glucan, from Gut Translocation, Worsens Sepsis Severity in a Lupus Model of Fc Gamma Receptor IIb-Deficient Mice. Journal of innate immunity. 2018;10(3):189-201.
- 10. Surawut S, Makjaroen J, Thim-Uam A, Wongphoom J, Palaga T, Pisitkun P, et al. Increased susceptibility against Cryptococcus neoformans of lupus mouse models (pristane-induction and FcGRIIb deficiency) is associated with activated macrophage, regardless of genetic background. Journal of microbiology (Seoul, Korea). 2019;57(1):45-53.
- 11. Thim-uam A, Surawut S, Issara-Amphorn J, Jaroonwitchawan T, Hiengrach P, Chatthanathon P, et al. Leaky-gut enhanced lupus progression in the Fc gamma receptor-IIb deficient and pristane-induced mouse models of lupus. Scientific reports. 2020;10(1):777.

- 12. Underhill DM, Iliev ID. The mycobiota: interactions between commensal fungi and the host immune system. Nature reviews Immunology. 2014;14(6):405-16.
- Ondee T, Surawut S, Taratummarat S, Hirankarn N, Palaga T, Pisitkun P, et al. Fc
 Gamma Receptor IIB Deficient Mice: A Lupus Model with Increased Endotoxin
 Tolerance-Related Sepsis Susceptibility. Shock (Augusta, Ga). 2017;47(6):743-52.
- Ondee T, Gillen J, Visitchanakun P, Somparn P, Issara-Amphorn J, Dang Phi C, et al. Lipocalin-2 (Lcn-2) Attenuates Polymicrobial Sepsis with LPS Preconditioning (LPS Tolerance) in FcGRIIb Deficient Lupus Mice. Cells. 2019;8(9).
- Ondee T, Jaroonwitchawan T, Pisitkun T, Gillen J, Nita-Lazar A, Leelahavanichkul A, et al. Decreased Protein Kinase C-β Type II Associated with the Prominent Endotoxin Exhaustion in the Macrophage of FcGRIIb-/- Lupus Prone Mice is Revealed by Phosphoproteomic Analysis. International journal of molecular sciences. 2019;20(6).
- Akira S. Toll receptor families: structure and function. Seminars in immunology. 2004;16(1):1-2.
- Molteni M, Gemma S, Rossetti C. The Role of Toll-Like Receptor 4 in Infectious and Noninfectious Inflammation. Mediators of inflammation. 2016;2016:6978936.
- Koenderman L. Inside-Out Control of Fc-Receptors. Frontiers in immunology. 2019;10:544.

- 19. Shi L, Zhang Z, Yu AM, Wang W, Wei Z, Akhter E, et al. The SLE transcriptome exhibits evidence of chronic endotoxin exposure and has widespread dysregulation of non-coding and coding RNAs. PloS one. 2014;9(5):e93846.
- 20. Issara-Amphorn J, Chancharoenthana W, Visitchanakun P, Leelahavanichkul A. Syk Inhibitor Attenuates Polymicrobial Sepsis in FcgRIIb-Deficient Lupus Mouse Model, the Impact of Lupus Characteristics in Sepsis. Journal of innate immunity. 2020;12(6):461-79.
- 21. Issara-Amphorn J, Somboonna N, Pisitkun P, Hirankarn N, Leelahavanichkul A. Syk inhibitor attenuates inflammation in lupus mice from FcgRIIb deficiency but not in pristane induction: the influence of lupus pathogenesis on the therapeutic effect. Lupus. 2020;29(10):1248-62.
- 22. Engstad CS, Engstad RE, Olsen JO, Osterud B. The effect of soluble beta-1,3glucan and lipopolysaccharide on cytokine production and coagulation activation in whole blood. International immunopharmacology. 2002;2(11):1585-97.
- 23. Kikkert R, Bulder I, de Groot ER, Aarden LA, Finkelman MA. Potentiation of Tolllike receptor-induced cytokine production by (1-->3)-beta-D-glucans: implications for the monocyte activation test. Journal of endotoxin research. 2007;13(3):140-9.

- 24. Ferwerda G, Meyer-Wentrup F, Kullberg BJ, Netea MG, Adema GJ. Dectin-1 synergizes with TLR2 and TLR4 for cytokine production in human primary monocytes and macrophages. Cellular microbiology. 2008;10(10):2058-66.
- 25. Bindu S, Mazumder S, Bandyopadhyay U. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and organ damage: A current perspective. Biochem Pharmacol. 2020;180:114147-.
- 26. Giroux M, Descoteaux A. Cyclooxygenase-2 expression in macrophages: modulation by protein kinase C-alpha. Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md : 1950). 2000;165(7):3985-91.
- 27. Ricciotti E, FitzGerald GA. Prostaglandins and inflammation. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2011;31(5):986-1000.
- 28. Somasundaram C, Nath RK, Perkinson J, Somasundaram SG, Bjarnason I. NSAIDinduced gut inflammation and vasoconstriction: Causes and potential reversal with beta-CGRP – A hypothesis. Bioscience Hypotheses. 2009;2(5):290-4.
- 29. Meek IL, Van de Laar MA, H EV. Non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs: An Overview of Cardiovascular Risks. Pharmaceuticals (Basel, Switzerland). 2010;3(7):2146-62.
- 30. Koh TJ, DiPietro LA. Inflammation and wound healing: the role of the macrophage. Expert Rev Mol Med. 2011;13:e23-e.

- 31. Charbonney E, Tsang JY, Li Y, Klein D, Duque P, Romaschin A, et al. Endotoxemia Following Multiple Trauma: Risk Factors and Prognostic Implications. Critical care medicine. 2016;44(2):335-41.
- 32. Tachecí I, Bradna P, Douda T, Baštecká D, Kopáčová M, Rejchrt S, et al. NSAID-Induced Enteropathy in Rheumatoid Arthritis Patients with Chronic Occult Gastrointestinal Bleeding: A Prospective Capsule Endoscopy Study. Gastroenterology research and practice. 2013;2013:268382.
- 33. Bhatt AP, Gunasekara DB, Speer J, Reed MI, Peña AN, Midkiff BR, et al. Nonsteroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drug-Induced Leaky Gut Modeled Using Polarized Monolayers of Primary Human Intestinal Epithelial Cells. ACS infectious diseases. 2018;4(1):46-52.
- 34. Kleinknecht D. Interstitial nephritis, the nephrotic syndrome, and chronic renal failure secondary to nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Seminars in nephrology. 1995;15(3):228-35.
- Gault MH, Barrett BJ. Analgesic nephropathy. American journal of kidney diseases : the official journal of the National Kidney Foundation. 1998;32(3):35160.
- 36. Amornphimoltham P, Yuen PST, Star RA, Leelahavanichkul A. Gut Leakage of Fungal-Derived Inflammatory Mediators: Part of a Gut-Liver-Kidney Axis in Bacterial Sepsis. Digestive diseases and sciences. 2019;64(9):2416-28.

- 37. Deng GM, Tsokos GC. Cholera toxin B accelerates disease progression in lupusprone mice by promoting lipid raft aggregation. Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md : 1950). 2008;181(6):4019-26.
- 38. Podolska MJ, Biermann MH, Maueröder C, Hahn J, Herrmann M. Inflammatory etiopathogenesis of systemic lupus erythematosus: an update. Journal of inflammation research. 2015;8:161-71.
- Nalamachu S, Wortmann R. Role of indomethacin in acute pain and inflammation management: a review of the literature. Postgraduate medicine. 2014;126(4):92-7.
- 40. Lucas S. The Pharmacology of Indomethacin. Headache. 2016;56(2):436-46.
- 41. Summ O, Andreou AP, Akerman S, Holland PR, Hoffmann J, Goadsby PJ. Differential actions of indomethacin: clinical relevance in headache. Pain. 2021;162(2):591-9.

ู่หาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

- 42. Lambrechts MJ, Cook JL. Nonsteroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs and Their Neuroprotective Role After an Acute Spinal Cord Injury: A Systematic Review of Animal Models. Global spine journal. 2021;11(3):365-77.
- 43. Rekatsina M, Paladini A, Cifone MG, Lombardi F, Pergolizzi JV, Varrassi G. Influence of Microbiota on NSAID Enteropathy: A Systematic Review of Current Knowledge and the Role of Probiotics. Advances in therapy. 2020;37(5):1933-45.

- 44. Norman RA. The history of lupus erythematosus and discoid lupus: from hippocrates to the present. Lupus Open Access. 2016;1(1):2684-1630.
- 45. Konya C, Paz Z. Chapter 1 History of Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. In: Tsokos
 GC, editor. Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. Boston: Academic Press; 2016. p. 35.
- 46. Vincent J. Tavella, Yvette Brazier. What is lupus? 2020 [cited 2021 May 16]. Available from: <u>https://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/323653</u>.
- 47. กาญจนา อู่สุวรรณทิม. หลักวิทยาภูมิคุ้มกัน. พิษณุโลก: สำนักพิมพ์มหาวิทยาลัยนเรศวร;2560.
- 48. ดิเรกฤทธิ์ เชี่ยวเชิงชล. ภูมิคุ้มกันวิทยาทางการแพทย์ (MEDICAL IMMUNOLOGY). พิมพ์
 ครั้งที่ 1 ed. กรุงเทพฯ: คณะแพทยศาสตร์ จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย; 2562.
- 49. Niederer HA, Clatworthy MR, Willcocks LC, Smith KG. FcgammaRIIB, FcgammaRIIIB, and systemic lupus erythematosus. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences. 2010;1183:69-88.
- 50. Takai T. Roles of Fc receptors in autoimmunity. Nature reviews Immunology. 2002;2(8):580-92.
- 51. Li X, Ptacek TS, Brown EE, Edberg JC. Fc γ receptors: structure, function and role as genetic risk factors in SLE. Genes & Immunity. 2009;10(5):380-9.
- 52. Bruhns P. Properties of mouse and human IgG receptors and their contribution to disease models. Blood. 2012;119(24):5640-9.

- 53. Rosales C, Uribe-Querol E. Fc receptors: Cell activators of antibody functions. Advances in Bioscience and Biotechnology. 2013;4:21-33.
- 54. Willcocks LC, Carr EJ, Niederer HA, Rayner TF, Williams TN, Yang W, et al. A defunctioning polymorphism in FCGR2B is associated with protection against malaria but susceptibility to systemic lupus erythematosus. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2010;107(17):7881-5.
- 55. Tsuchiya N, Kyogoku C. Role of Fc gamma receptor IIb polymorphism in the genetic background of systemic lupus erythematosus: insights from Asia. Autoimmunity. 2005;38(5):347-52.
- Mu Q, Kirby J, Reilly CM, Luo XM. Leaky Gut As a Danger Signal for Autoimmune Diseases. Frontiers in immunology. 2017;8:598.
- 57. Sarah Ballantyne. What Is A Leaky Gut? (And How Can It Cause So Many Health Issues?) 2019 [cited 2021 May 16]. Available from: https://www.thepaleomom.com/what-is-leaky-gut-and-how-can-it-cause/.
- 58. Fasano A. All disease begins in the (leaky) gut: role of zonulin-mediated gut permeability in the pathogenesis of some chronic inflammatory diseases. F1000Res. 2020;9:F1000 Faculty Rev-69.
- 59. Paray BA, Albeshr MF, Jan AT, Rather IA. Leaky Gut and Autoimmunity: An Intricate Balance in Individuals Health and the Diseased State. International journal of molecular sciences. 2020;21(24).

- 60. Camilleri M. Leaky gut: mechanisms, measurement and clinical implications in humans. Gut. 2019;68(8):1516-26.
- 61. Suzuki T. Regulation of intestinal epithelial permeability by tight junctions. Cellular and molecular life sciences : CMLS. 2013;70(4):631-59.
- Kong J, Zhang Z, Musch MW, Ning G, Sun J, Hart J, et al. Novel role of the vitamin D receptor in maintaining the integrity of the intestinal mucosal barrier.
 American journal of physiology Gastrointestinal and liver physiology. 2008;294(1):G208-16.
- 63. Bungert HJ. Absorption of hemoglobin and hemoglobin iron in alcohol-induced liver injury. Digestion. 1973;9(4):293-308.
- 64. Worthington BS, Meserole L, Syrotuck JA. Effect of daily ethanol ingestion on intestinal permeability to macromolecules. The American journal of digestive diseases. 1978;23(1):23-32.
- 65. Mathurin P, Deng QG, Keshavarzian A, Choudhary S, Holmes EW, Tsukamoto H. Exacerbation of alcoholic liver injury by enteral endotoxin in rats. Hepatology (Baltimore, Md). 2000;32(5):1008-17.
- 66. Robinson GM, Orrego H, Israel Y, Devenyi P, Kapur BM. Low-molecular-weight polyethylene glycol as a probe of gastrointestinal permeability after alcohol ingestion. Digestive diseases and sciences. 1981;26(11):971-7.

- 67. Nadanaciva S, Bernal A, Aggeler R, Capaldi R, Will Y. Target identification of drug induced mitochondrial toxicity using immunocapture based OXPHOS activity assays. Toxicology in Vitro. 2007;21(5):902-11.
- 68. Boelsterli UA, Redinbo MR, Saitta KS. Multiple NSAID-induced hits injure the small intestine: underlying mechanisms and novel strategies. Toxicological sciences : an official journal of the Society of Toxicology. 2013;131(2):654-67.
- 69. Bertani B, Ruiz N. Function and Biogenesis of Lipopolysaccharides. EcoSal Plus. 2018;8(1).
- 70. Raetz CR, Whitfield C. Lipopolysaccharide endotoxins. Annual review of biochemistry. 2002;71:635-700.
- 71. Mu Q, Zhang H, Luo XM. SLE: Another Autoimmune Disorder Influenced by Microbes and Diet? Frontiers in immunology. 2015;6:608.
- 72. Ahola AJ, Lassenius MI, Forsblom C, Harjutsalo V, Lehto M, Groop PH. Dietary patterns reflecting healthy food choices are associated with lower serum LPS activity. Scientific reports. 2017;7(1):6511.
- 73. André P, Laugerette F, Féart C. Metabolic Endotoxemia: A Potential Underlying Mechanism of the Relationship between Dietary Fat Intake and Risk for Cognitive Impairments in Humans? Nutrients. 2019;11(8).
- 74. Sigma life science. Lipopolysaccharides 2021 [cited 2021 May 20]. 2nd:[Available from: https://www.sigmaaldrich.com/technical-

documents/articles/biology/glycobiology/lipopolysaccharides.html.

- 75. Nockher WA, Wigand R, Schoeppe W, Scherberich JE. Elevated levels of soluble CD14 in serum of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Clinical and experimental immunology. 1994;96(1):15-9.
- 76. Lee TP, Huang JC, Liu CJ, Chen HJ, Chen YH, Tsai YT, et al. Interactions of surface-expressed TLR-4 and endosomal TLR-9 accelerate lupus progression in anti-dsDNA antibody transgenic mice. Experimental biology and medicine (Maywood, NJ). 2014;239(6):715-23.
- 77. Liu B, Yang Y, Dai J, Medzhitov R, Freudenberg MA, Zhang PL, et al. TLR4 upregulation at protein or gene level is pathogenic for lupus-like autoimmune disease. Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md : 1950). 2006;177(10):6880-8.
- 78. Levine JS, Subang R, Setty S, Cabrera J, Laplante P, Fritzler MJ, et al. Phospholipid-binding proteins differ in their capacity to induce autoantibodies and murine systemic lupus erythematosus. Lupus. 2014;23(8):752-68.
- 79. Levine JS, Subang R, Nasr SH, Fournier S, Lajoie G, Wither J, et al. Immunization with an apoptotic cell-binding protein recapitulates the nephritis and sequential autoantibody emergence of systemic lupus erythematosus. Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md : 1950). 2006;177(9):6504-16.
- 80. Thongchai Korsuntirat. Non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) (ยาลดการ อักเสบที่ไม่ใช่เสตียรอยด์). Journal of Medicine and Health Sciences Faculty of Medicine, Srinakharinwirot University. 2010;17(2).

- 81. พรทวี เลิศศรีสถิต, สุซีลา จันทร์วิทยานุชิต. ยาต้านอักเสบชนิดไม่ใช่สเตียรอยด์ (Nonsteroidal Antiinflammatory drugs) [cited 2021 May 20]. Available from: <u>https://med.mahidol.ac.th/med/sites/default/files/public/pdf/medicinebook1/</u> NSAIDS.pdf.
- 82. Vane JR. Inhibition of prostaglandin synthesis as a mechanism of action for aspirin-like drugs. Nature: New biology. 1971;231(25):232-5.
- 83. Crofford LJ, Lipsky PE, Brooks P, Abramson SB, Simon LS, van de Putte LB. Basic biology and clinical application of specific cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitors. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2000;43(1):4-13.
- 84. Tsujimoto S, Mokuda S, Matoba K, Yamada A, Jouyama K, Murata Y, et al. The prevalence of endoscopic gastric mucosal damage in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. PloS one. 2018;13(7):e0200023.
- Hamid S, Yakoob J, Jafri W, Islam S, Abid S, Islam M. Frequency of NSAID induced peptic ulcer disease. JPMA The Journal of the Pakistan Medical Association.
 2006;56(5):218-22.
- 86. Chatterjee S, Dureja GP, Kadhe G, Mane A, Phansalkar AA, Sawant S, et al. Cross-Sectional Study for Prevalence of Non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drug-Induced Gastrointestinal, Cardiac and Renal Complications in India: Interim Report. Gastroenterology research. 2015;8(3-4):216-21.

- 87. Abdulla A, Adams N, Bone M, Elliott AM, Gaffin J, Jones D, et al. Guidance on the management of pain in older people. Age and ageing. 2013;42 Suppl 1:i1-57.
- 88. McCarberg BH. NSAIDs in the older patient: balancing benefits and harms. Pain medicine (Malden, Mass). 2013;14 Suppl 1:S43-4.
- 89. Wolfe MM, Lichtenstein DR, Singh G. Gastrointestinal toxicity of nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs. The New England journal of medicine. 1999;340(24):1888-99.
- 90. García-Rayado G, Navarro M, Lanas A. NSAID induced gastrointestinal damage and designing GI-sparing NSAIDs. Expert review of clinical pharmacology. 2018;11(10):1031-43.
- 91. Tanaka A, Kunikata T, Mizoguchi H, Kato S, Takeuchi K. Dual action of nitric oxide in pathogenesis of indomethacin-induced small intestinal ulceration in rats. Journal of physiology and pharmacology : an official journal of the Polish Physiological Society. 1999;50(3):405-17.
- 92. Sugimura N, Otani K, Watanabe T, Nakatsu G, Shimada S, Fujimoto K, et al. Highfat diet-mediated dysbiosis exacerbates NSAID-induced small intestinal damage through the induction of interleukin-17A. Scientific reports. 2019;9(1):16796.
- 93. Kunikata T, Tanaka A, Miyazawa T, Kato S, Takeuchi K. 16,16-Dimethyl prostaglandin E2 inhibits indomethacin-induced small intestinal lesions through EP3 and EP4 receptors. Digestive diseases and sciences. 2002;47(4):894-904.

- 94. Blackler RW, Gemici B, Manko A, Wallace JL. NSAID-gastroenteropathy: new aspects of pathogenesis and prevention. Current opinion in pharmacology. 2014;19:11-6.
- 95. Takeuchi K, Satoh H. NSAID-induced small intestinal damage--roles of various pathogenic factors. Digestion. 2015;91(3):218-32.
- 96. Robert A, Asano T. Resistance of germfree rats to indomethacin-induced intestinal lesions. Prostaglandins. 1977;14(2):333-41.
- 97. Whittle BJ. Temporal relationship between cyclooxygenase inhibition, as measured by prostacyclin biosynthesis, and the gastrointestinal damage induced by indomethacin in the rat. Gastroenterology. 1981;80(1):94-8.
- 98. Odenwald MA, Turner JR. Intestinal permeability defects: is it time to treat? Clinical gastroenterology and hepatology : the official clinical practice journal of the American Gastroenterological Association. 2013;11(9):1075-83.
- 99. Østensen M, Villiger PM. Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs in systemic lupus erythematosus. Lupus. 2001;10(3):135-9.
- 100. Campbell AW. Autoimmunity and the gut. Autoimmune diseases. 2014;2014:152428.
- 101. Panpetch W, Chancharoenthana W, Bootdee K, Nilgate S, Finkelman M, Tumwasorn S, et al. Lactobacillus rhamnosus L34 Attenuates Gut Translocation-Induced Bacterial Sepsis in Murine Models of Leaky Gut. Infection and immunity. 2018;86(1).

- 102. Manfredo Vieira S, Hiltensperger M, Kumar V, Zegarra-Ruiz D, Dehner C, Khan N, et al. Translocation of a gut pathobiont drives autoimmunity in mice and humans. Science (New York, NY). 2018;359(6380):1156-61.
- 103. Beehrle DM, Evans D. A review of NSAID complications: gastrointestinal and more. Lippincott's primary care practice. 1999;3(3):305-15.
- 104. Ejaz P, Bhojani K, Joshi VR. NSAIDs and kidney. The Journal of the Association of Physicians of India. 2004;52:632-40.
- 105. Schlondorff D. Renal complications of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Kidney international. 1993;44(3):643-53.
- 106. Clavé S, Rousset-Rouvière C, Daniel L, Tsimaratos M. The Invisible Threat of Non-steroidal Anti-inflammatory Drugs for Kidneys. Frontiers in pediatrics.
 2019;7:520.
- 107. Vadivel N, Trikudanathan S, Singh AK. Analgesic nephropathy. Kidney international. 2007;72(4):517-20.
- 108. Mérida E, Praga M. NSAIDs and Nephrotic Syndrome. Clinical journal of the American Society of Nephrology : CJASN. 2019;14(9):1280-2.
- 109. Sukkummee W, Jittisak P, Wonganan P, Wittayalertpanya S, Chariyavilaskul P, Leelahavanichkul A. The prominent impairment of liver/intestinal cytochrome P450 and intestinal drug transporters in sepsis-induced acute kidney injury over acute and chronic renal ischemia, a mouse model comparison. Ren Fail. 2019;41(1):314-25.

- 110. Leelahavanichkul A, Somparn P, Panich T, Chancharoenthana W, Wongphom J, Pisitkun T, et al. Serum miRNA-122 in acute liver injury induced by kidney injury and sepsis in CD-1 mouse models. Hepatology research : the official journal of the Japan Society of Hepatology. 2015;45(13):1341-52.
- 111. McIntyre CW, Harrison LE, Eldehni MT, Jefferies HJ, Szeto CC, John SG, et al. Circulating endotoxemia: a novel factor in systemic inflammation and cardiovascular disease in chronic kidney disease. Clinical journal of the American Society of Nephrology : CJASN. 2011;6(1):133-41.
- 112. Panpetch W, Kullapanich C, Dang CP, Visitchanakun P, Saisorn W, Wongphoom J, et al. Candida Administration Worsens Uremia-Induced Gut Leakage in Bilateral Nephrectomy Mice, an Impact of Gut Fungi and Organismal Molecules in Uremia. mSystems. 2021;6(1).
- 113. Shin SJ, Noh CK, Lim SG, Lee KM, Lee KJ. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory druginduced enteropathy. Intestinal research. 2017;15(4):446-55.
- 114. Deitch EA. The role of intestinal barrier failure and bacterial translocation in the development of systemic infection and multiple organ failure. Archives of surgery (Chicago, Ill : 1960). 1990;125(3):403-4.
- 115. Utzeri E, Usai P. Role of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs on intestinal permeability and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. World journal of gastroenterology. 2017;23(22):3954-63.

- 116. Nishio N, Ito S, Suzuki H, Isobe K-i. Antibodies to wounded tissue enhance cutaneous wound healing. Immunology. 2009;128(3):369-80.
- 117. Dennehy KM, Ferwerda G, Faro-Trindade I, Pyz E, Willment JA, Taylor PR, et al. Syk kinase is required for collaborative cytokine production induced through Dectin-1 and Toll-like receptors. European journal of immunology. 2008;38(2):500-6.
- 118. Leelahavanichkul A, Worasilchai N, Wannalerdsakun S, Jutivorakool K, Somparn P, Issara-Amphorn J, et al. Gastrointestinal Leakage Detected by Serum $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - β -D-Glucan in Mouse Models and a Pilot Study in Patients with Sepsis. Shock (Augusta, Ga). 2016;46(5):506-18.
- 119. Panpetch W, Hiengrach P, Nilgate S, Tumwasorn S, Somboonna N, Wilantho A, et al. Additional Candida albicans administration enhances the severity of dextran sulfate solution induced colitis mouse model through leaky gutenhanced systemic inflammation and gut-dysbiosis but attenuated by Lactobacillus rhamnosus L34. Gut microbes. 2020;11(3):465-80.
- 120. Panpetch W, Somboonna N, Bulan DE, Issara-Amphorn J, Finkelman M, Worasilchai N, et al. Oral administration of live- or heat-killed Candida albicans worsened cecal ligation and puncture sepsis in a murine model possibly due to an increased serum $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - β -D-glucan. PloS one. 2017;12(7):e0181439.

- 121. Rittirsch D, Flierl MA, Day DE, Nadeau BA, Zetoune FS, Sarma JV, et al. Crosstalk between TLR4 and FcgammaReceptorIII (CD16) pathways. PLoS pathogens. 2009;5(6):e1000464.
- 122. Nimmerjahn F, Ravetch JV. Fcgamma receptors: old friends and new family members. Immunity. 2006;24(1):19-28.
- 123. Moulton VR, Suarez-Fueyo A, Meidan E, Li H, Mizui M, Tsokos GC. Pathogenesis of Human Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: A Cellular Perspective. Trends in molecular medicine. 2017;23(7):615-35.



REFERENCES



Chulalongkorn University



Chulalongkorn University

VITA

NAME	Thansita Bhunyakarnjanarat
DATE OF BIRTH	16 December 1992
PLACE OF BIRTH	Vibhavadi Hospital
INSTITUTIONS ATTENDED	Bachelor's degree
HOME ADDRESS	Nimitmai Road, Khwaeng Sai kong Din, Khet Khlong Sam
	Wa, Krung Thep Maha Nakhon, 10510
PUBLICATION	- Prominent Indomethacin-Induced Enteropathy in FcgRIIb
	Deficient lupus Mice: An Impact of Macrophage Responses
1	and Immune Deposition in Gut. Int J Mol Sci. 2021 Jan
	29;22(3):1377. doi: 10.3390/ijms22031377.
<i>ق</i> ا	- NSAIDs induced enteropathy in Fc gamma receptor IIb
	deficient lupus mice, an impact of intestinal immune
	complex deposition. การประชุมวิชาการระดับชาติ ครั้งที่17
Ré	มหาวิทยาลัยเกษตรศาสตร์ วิทยาเขตกำแพงแสน.

จุฬาลงกรณมหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University